
 

DATE:  December 6, 2021 
 
MEMO TO:  Terry Wilke, Chair 
   Planning Committee 
 
FROM:  Randall L. Seebach 
   Director of Planning and Land Preservation 
 
REQUEST:   Provide policy direction regarding a request from the City of Waukegan for 
annexation of District property at Sedge Meadow Forest Preserve 
 
STRATEGIC DIRECTION SUPPORTED:  None 
 
FINANCIAL DATA:  There is no financial impact at this time. 
 
BACKGROUND:  The District recently received a letter from the City of Waukegan (see attached) 
asking the District to consent to the City’s annexation of approximately 57.5 acres of District land 
at Sedge Meadow Forest Preserve to create contiguity with the Gurnee Truck Stop property on 
Highway 41.  Waukegan stated that the annexation will benefit Waukegan residents by expanding 
its tax base, reducing the burden on residential property owners, and increasing Motor Fuel Tax, 
Retailers' Occupation Tax, and other taxes and fees that may be applicable or arise.  According to the 
City, the Gurnee Truck Stop has previously been voluntarily annexed to and de-annexed from Gurnee, 
and no other municipality has contiguity that would allow annexation.   
 
In exchange for allowing the annexation, the owners of Gurnee Truck Stop propose to donate 
approximately 3.2 acres of property on the east bank of the Des Plaines River to the District, increasing 
District ownership of the riverbank. The City or the owners of Gurnee Truck Stop will cover all costs, 
including the District’s costs, related to the donation of land to the District and the annexation of the 
District's property.  The City is willing to draft and enter into a three-party annexation agreement with 
the District and the Petitioners to memorialize the donation obligation and minimize any risk the District 
may foresee. 
 
The District’s practice has been to consider annexing its property to a municipality, only if doing so (i) 
has a significant benefit to District operational needs or has other significant benefits for the District and 
(ii) if doing so has a significant public benefit to the municipality requesting annexation and/or to the 
public in general.  In addition, the District’s practice is to annex its property to a municipality, only 
pursuant to an annexation agreement with the municipality that formalizes any consideration provided 
to the District.  The District has generally not annexed its property to a municipality, if  the primary 
benefit of annexation is (i) to increase municipal tax revenue or (ii) accrues to a private entity or if the 
annexation is otherwise disputed or controversial.  
 
REVIEW BY OTHERS:   Executive Director, Chief Operations Officer, Director of Finance, 
Corporate Counsel. 


















